

# 初中英语

Golden Key to the Enchanted Door

# 阅读理解分级进阶

刘 弢 吕春昕 ◎主编



毎東理工大學出版社

新世纪英语丛书 ew Century English

# 初中英语

Golden Key to the Enchanted Door

# 阅读理解分级进阶

刘 弢 吕春昕 ◎主编



#### 图书在版编目(CIP)数据

初中英语阅读理解分级进阶/刘弢,吕春昕主编.

一上海: 华东理工大学出版社,2009.7

ISBN 978 -7 -5628 -2557 -9

I. 初... Ⅱ. ① 刘... ② 吕... Ⅲ. 英语—阅读教学—初中—习题 Ⅳ. G634.415

中国版本图书馆 CIP 数据核字(2009)第 081206 号

#### 初中英语阅读理解分级进阶

主 编/刘 弢 吕春昕

策划编辑 / 戎 炜

责任编辑 / 戎 炜

责任校对 / 张 波

封面设计 / 陆丽君

出版发行 / 华东理工大学出版社

地 址: 上海市梅陇路 130 号,200237

电 话: (021)64250306(营销部)

传真: (021)64252707

网 址: www. hdlgpress. com. cr

印 刷/江苏南通印刷总厂有限公司

开 本/890mm×1240mm 1/32

印 张 / 9.875

字 数 / 383 千字

版 次 / 2009 年 7 月第 1 版

印 次/2009年7月第1次

印 数 / 1-8000 册

书 号 / ISBN 978 - 7 - 5628 - 2557 - 9/G · 390

定 价 / 20.00 元

(本书如有印装质量问题,请到出版社营销部调换。)

## 编委会

主 编 刘 弢 吕春昕 编 委 胡艳梅 彭 娟 丁 溧 吕豪亮 范引梅 朱敏杰 丁妙媛 陈秀华 吕树凡

## 前言

从目前的中考英语来看,阅读理解的比重很大,每套试卷通常有4到5篇文章,题型也从过去单一的选择题转向了多种题型并存。这些无疑 为初中英语的教学指明了方向。

然而,英语教学中却存着一种割裂的情况:一方面是对课文的学习过精,另一方面是对课外阅读的要求过粗。每一篇课文教师都要反复讲、仔细讲,甚至不惜要求学生背诵,而课外阅读的很多文章学生却读得囫囵吞枣,甚至根本没有看明白,就急急忙忙去做题,这样看上去似乎有了阅读量,实际上读的效果却很一般。为了让学生完全读懂这些文章,提供详尽的注释和完整的译文无疑是最好的方法。因此,我们查阅了大量资料,不仅对文中的所有疑难单词和词组详加注释,而且在仔细揣摩文意的情况下,尽力提供最为准确、流畅的译文,力求使学生读一篇就彻底消化一篇,以真正达到提高英语水平的目的。

需要指出的是,近几年的中考命题中出现了一种不好的趋势,就是除上海、北京、江苏等少数教育发达省市外,许多中西部地区的试题中都出现了大量中国人撰写的英语文章。这些文章带有明显的汉语思维的痕迹,特别不利于学生掌握地道的英语。因此,本书在编写时非常重视文章来源,尽量少用中国人撰写的英语文章,适当补充适合初中生使用的原版材料。从总体上看,本书材料70%来源于历届中考题,30%来源于原版材料,这样就兼顾了阅读材料的原汁原味和试题设计的权威性。

由于初中英语阅读篇目多、难度跨度大,因此,市场上通行的简单堆 砌或专题分类的编法都不科学。而本书采用了难度分阶的形式,我们将 所有文章严格按难度分级,分别编入三章,学生只需循序渐进,中考时自 可得心应手。因此本书可以说是课本之外的首选读物。

本书正文由刘弢翻译,错谬之处在所难免,敬请广大读者不吝赐教。

编者

# 目 录

第一章	难度等级★
Reading	Exercise 1(1)
Reading	Exercise 2 (6)
Reading	Exercise 3 (12)
Reading	Exercise 4 (17)
Reading	Exercise 5 (22)
Reading	Exercise 6 (27)
Reading	Exercise 7
Reading	Exercise 8
Reading	Exercise 9 (42)
Reading	Exercise 10 (47)
Reading	Exercise 11 (53)
Reading	Exercise 12 (58)
Reading	Exercise 13 (63)
Reading	Exercise 14 (68)
Reading	Exercise 15 (73)
Reading	Exercise 16 (78)
Reading	Exercise 17 (83)
Reading	Exercise 18 (88)
第二章	难度等级★★(93)
Reading	Exercise 1 (93)
Reading	Exercise 2 (99)
Reading	Exercise 3 (104)
Reading	Exercise 4 (109)
Reading	Exercise 5 (114)
Reading	Exercise 6 (119)
Reading	Exercise 7 (124)

Reading	Exercise 8	•••••	(129)
Reading	Exercise 9		(135)
Reading	Exercise 10		(140)
Reading	Exercise 11		(146)
Reading	Exercise 12		(152)
Reading	Exercise 13		(157)
Reading	Exercise 14		(162)
Reading	Exercise 15		(167)
Reading	Exercise 16		(172)
Reading	Exercise 17	······································	(178)
Reading	Exercise 18		(184)
第三章	难度等级	***	(190)
Reading	Exercise 1		(190)
_	Exercise 2		(196)
_	Exercise 3		(202)
_	Exercise 4		(208)
Reading	Exercise 5		(214)
Reading	Exercise 6		(219)
Reading	Exercise 7		(225)
Reading	Exercise 8		(231)
Reading	Exercise 9		(237)
Reading	Exercise 10	)	(243)
Reading	Exercise 11		(249)
Reading	Exercise 12		(255)
Reading	Exercise 13		(261)
Reading	Exercise 14		(267)
Reading	Exercise 15	·······	(273)
Reading	Exercise 16	5	(279)
Reading	Exercise 17	<i></i>	(285)
Reading	Exercise 18	}	(291)
参考答案	3 2		(297)

### 第一章 难度等级★

#### **Reading Exercise 1**

(A)

My friend is a taxi driver. He has been a taxi driver for ten years. It's a nice job most of time. He can meet a lot of people. He always works at night, because there is too much traffic during the day. He usually goes home between 1:00 and 3:00 in the morning.

One day my friend was taking a woman home from a party at 3:00 in the morning. She had her little dog with her. When they got to her house, she found that she had lost her key, so my friend waited in the car with the dog while she climbed in through the window.

My friend waited and waited. After half an hour of ringing the bell, he decided to find out what was going on. He tied the dog to a tree and started to climb in through the window.

At that moment some policemen came. They thought my friend was a thief. Luckily the woman came downstairs. She must have gone to sleep and forgotten about my friend and the dog.

#### [生词]

tie v. (tying 或 tieing) (用带、绳、线等)系,拴,扎:The dog was tied up in the back garden. 那只狗被拴在后花园。

**downstairs** *adv.* 在楼下,到楼下:He went downstairs and into the kitchen. 他下楼到厨房去。

#### 阅读上面的短文,判断正误。

- 1. The story happened early in the morning.
- 2. The woman climbed in through the window because she didn't find her

key.

- 3. The driver usually works between 1:00 and 3:00 in the morning.
- 4. The woman had no money to pay the driver.
- 5. The woman had forgotten about the driver and the dog.
- 6. The driver climbed in through the window to see what happened in the house.



#### [参考译文]

我的朋友是一位出租车司机。他从事这个行业已经 10 年了。这份工作总的来说还不错。他能遇见很多人。他总是在晚上工作,因为白天的道路过于拥挤。他通常在每天凌晨1点到3点回家。

一天,凌晨3点的时候,我的朋友送一位参加完晚宴的女士回家。她还带着一条小狗。当他们到家后,她发现钥匙丢了,于是我的朋友和这条狗一起在车里等着,而这位女士爬窗进了家。

我的朋友等啊等。在按铃后半小时都没有反应的情况下,他决定看看到底发生了什么事。他把狗拴在树上,开始从窗户往里爬。

正在这时,过来几个警察。他们以为我的朋友是个贼。幸运的是,这位女士下楼 了。她肯定去睡觉了,忘了外面还有我的朋友和那条狗。

(B)

- Host: Hello! I'm Gavin from All Talk 970 FM. Welcome to our program.
  Today our topic is part-time jobs. Are they good for school children or not?
- **Headmaster**: Certainly not. Children have got two full-time jobs already: growing up and going to school. Part-time jobs make them so tired that they fall asleep in class.
- Mrs. Black: I agree. I know school hours are short, but there's homework too, and children need a lot of sleep.
- Mr. Black: Young children perhaps stay at school until they're eighteen or nineteen. A part-time job can't harm them. In fact, it's good for them. They themselves earn their pocket-money. And they see something of the world outside school.
- Businessman: You're quite right. Boys learn a lot from a part-time job. And

we mustn't forget that some families need the extra money. If the students didn't take part-time jobs, they couldn't stay at school.

Host: Well, we have got two for, and two against. What do our listeners think?

#### [生词]

host n. 主人,节目主持人: The event will be opened by television host Bill Punter. 这次 活动将由电视节目主持人比尔・庞特揭幕。

topic n. 主题,话题: His main topic of conversation is football. 他谈话的主题是足球。 part-time adj. 兼职的: I have a part-time job, about 20 hours a week. 我有一份兼职的 工作,大约每周工作20小时。

for prep. 赞成: Are you for or against the plan? 你赞成还是反对这个计划? against prep. 不赞成,不支持,反对: She felt that everybody was against her. 她觉得每 个人都在为难她。

#### 阅读上面的短文,选择正确答案。

1.	Ho	w many	guests join	the discussion?				
	A.	Three.	В.	Four.	C.	Five.	D.	Six.
2.	Wł	no have	the same or	oinion?				

- - A. Mr. and Mrs. Black.
  - B. The host and Mrs. Black.
  - C. The headmaster and the businessman.
  - D. The businessman and Mr. Black.
- 3. Mrs. Black thinks that children .
  - A. need enough sleep
  - B. need the extra money
  - C. should see something of the world outside school
  - D. should stay at school until they're eighteen or nineteen
- 4. What do the children think of part-time jobs?
  - A. We are not told in this passage.
  - B. Part-time jobs are good for them.
  - C. Part-time jobs aren't good for their studies.
  - D. Part-time jobs can help the students from poor families.
- 5. Where is the discussion most probably from?

A. A TV station.

C. A newspaper.

B. A radio station.

D. A magazine.



#### [参考译文]

**主持人**:大家好! 我是调频 970《有话大家谈》节目的盖温。欢迎来到我们的节目。 今天我们的话题是兼职工作,你们认为兼职工作对学生有好处吗?

校长:肯定没有好处。孩子们已经有两项专职的任务了:成长和读书。兼职工作会让 他们累得在课堂上睡着。

**布莱克太太**:我同意校长的说法。我知道在校时间是短的,但还有家庭作业,而且孩子们需要充足的睡眠。

**布莱克先生:**小孩子通常会在学校待到十八九岁。兼职工作不会伤害他们。实际上, 兼职工作还对他们有好处呢。他们可以自己挣零花钱。还能看看校门外的世 界。

**商人**:你说得很对。孩子们能从兼职工作中学到很多东西。而且我们不要忘了,有些家庭需要额外的收入。如果孩子们不干兼职工作,他们就无法待在学校。

主持人:好,现在有两票赞成,两票反对。听众朋友们怎么想呢?

(C)

Mr. Jenkins didn't like to do anything though he learned a lot. He was often late and hated to tidy his office. The manager told him to keep his clothes clean, but he would not do some washing. At last he lost his work. He had to stay at home and spent much time on reading. Sometimes his friends gave him some food when he was hungry.

One day Mr. Hunt, one of his friends had a birthday party and asked him to dinner. He went there by lunch time. Mr. Hunt's daughter heard that he read a lot of books and asked him to tell her some interesting stories. He noticed her father was waiting for an important officer and agreed. He began to say, "Once upon a time there lived a clever young man. He read a lot and often helped the poor..."

At that moment the important officer came and Mr. Hunt askd all his guests to take their seats. He hurried off. The little girl followed him and called out, "You have not finished it yet!" "I'm sorry to tell you: The clever young man has died!"

#### [生词]

**tidy** v. 使整洁,使整齐:I told you to tidy everything onto the trolley. 我告诉过你把一切东西整理好再装入手推车。

hurry off 匆忙离开,赶快走开: The prisoners hurried off before the reporters could have a chance to speak to them. 采访记者还没来得及跟那些犯人说话,犯人们就赶紧走开了。

**take one's seat** 坐下,就座:If the audience take their seats, the concert can begin. 观众一就座,音乐会就可以开始。

#### 阅读上面的短文,回答问题。

- 1. Why did the manager send Mr. Jenkins away?
- 2. What did he do after he lost his job?
- 3. Why did the girl ask him to tell her some stories?
- 4. When did the dinner begin?
- 5. Why did he hurry off?



#### [参考译文]

尽管詹金斯先生很有学问,但他什么也不想做。他经常上班迟到,还讨厌整理办公室。他的老板让他保持着装清洁,但他却不洗衣服。最终他丢掉了工作,不得不待在家里,把大部分时间用在读书上。有时候,他的朋友也会在他饿得吃不上饭的时候给他些吃的。

一天,他的朋友亨特先生举办生日晚宴,邀请他参加。午饭时他赶到了那儿。亨特先生的女儿听说他读过很多书,就央求他讲些有趣的故事。他注意到亨特先生正在等一位重要的官员,于是同意了。他开始讲:"从前,有一位聪明的年轻人,他读过很多书,而且经常帮助穷人……"

正在这时,这位重要的官员进来了,亨特先生请所有的客人就座。他匆匆忙忙地要过去。小女孩跟在他身后大声说道:"你还没讲完呢!""我很遗憾地告诉你:这个聪明的年轻人死了。"

### Reading Exercise 2

(A)

O. Henry, a famous American writer of short stories, was born in North Carolina in 1862. O. Henry was a pen name. His real name was William Sydney Porter. When he was a young boy, he did not go to school for long because of being born in a poor family, but he tried to teach himself everything he needed to know.

When he was about 20 years old, O. Henry went to Texas. There he tried different jobs. He first worked on a newspaper, and then had a job in a bank. But he got himself into some trouble. Some money went missing from the bank. O. Henry was believed to have stolen it, so he was sent to prison. During the three years in prison, he learned to write short stories. After he got out of prison, he went to New York and went on writing.

He wrote mostly about New York and the life of the poor there. People liked his stories, because almost all of them finished with a sudden change. This made the readers surprised.

#### [生词]

missing adj. 丢失的,下落不明的: She noticed one of the diamond was missing. 她发现一颗钻石找不到了。

mostly adv. 几乎全部地,主要地: She is mostly out on Sundays. 星期天她多半不在家。

prison n. 监狱: The thief was sent to prison for a year. 小偷被判一年监禁。

**sudden** *adj.* 突然的: The sudden arrival of guests forced her to change her plans. 客人的突然到来使她不得不改变计划。

#### 阅读上面的短文,判断正误。

- 1. Carolina was the real name of the famous American writer.
- O. Henry was sent to prison because he wanted to write stories about prisoners.

- 3. O. Henry learned everything he needed by himself.
- 4. O. Henry liked writing stories when he was a little boy.
- 5. O. Henry got most materials for his stories from the newspaper.
- 6. People enjoyed reading O. Henry's stories because they had surprising endings.



#### [参考译文]

欧·亨利是美国著名的短篇小说作家,他于1862年出生在北卡罗莱纳州。欧·亨利是他的笔名,他的真名叫威廉·西德尼·波特。在他还是个孩子时,由于家境贫寒,他很长时间没有上学,但他尽量自学必须掌握的所有东西。

到了 20 岁左右, 欧·亨利来到得克萨斯。在那里, 他干过各种工作。他先是在报社工作, 后来又去了银行。但他给自己找上了麻烦, 银行里的钱丢了。有人认为是欧·亨利偷的, 于是他被关进了监狱。在监狱的三年期间, 他学会了写短篇小说。出狱后, 他来到纽约继续从事写作。

他写的小说大多是关于纽约和那里的穷人的生活。人们喜欢他的故事,因为这些故事的结尾几乎都出现了突然的变化。这使得读者们大为惊叹。

(B)

Dear editor,

Can't your newspaper do something about the custom of hitchhiking?

A short time ago, on a car travel I counted at least 50 people standing beside the road, asking for rides. Many of them were young women.

Don't they understand how dangerous it is to get into the car driven by a stranger? How much do they know about the driver? Is he a good driver or not? Nothing!



Many of these young hitchhikers may come from good families. Don't their parents teach them anything about the world? I always taught my children not to talk to strangers. I never let them take rides from people they didn't know.

Isn't there enough crime today? Don't ask for trouble by hitchhiking

again. On the other hand, hitchhiking may bring some traffic trouble.

Don't you think what I said is true?

#### A Worried Grandfather

#### [生词]

- editor n. 编辑: She's a senior editor in a publishing company. 她是一家出版公司的高级编辑。
- **custom** *n*. 习惯,风俗: It is my custom to get up early and have a cold bath every morning. 我习惯每天早晨早起并洗个冷水澡。
- hitchhike v. 沿途免费搭乘便车旅行:They hitchhiked across the country. 他们搭便车穿越全国。 || hitchhiker n. 免费搭车者

#### 阅读上面的短文,选择正确答案。

- 1. The Worried Grandfather \_\_\_\_\_.
  - A. doesn't like young women to drive cars
  - B. thinks it is dangerous for a young woman to get into a stranger's car
  - C. likes drivers to be careful and strict in their work
  - D. never lets his children get into other people's car
- 2. The Worried Grandfather \_\_\_\_\_.
  - A. was hit by a car when he was standing by the road
  - B. is a good driver and often gives free rides to strangers
  - C. is in trouble now and he wants to get some help from the newspaper
  - D. has seen much of the world and he is very careful
- 3. The Worried Grandfather wrote the letter to tell \_\_\_\_\_.
  - A. the newspaper to let its readers know the danger of hitchhiking
  - B. young women never to go on a long travel alone
  - C. young people to listen to their parents at home
  - D. his children not to talk to strangers on the road
- 4. What do you think a good editor is going to do after he receives the letter?
  - A. He will return the letter to the old man.
  - B. He will give the letter to the police station.
  - C. He will write something about the danger of hitchhiking in the
  - . 8 .

newspaper.

D. He will hold a meeting to tell the drivers to make the traffic trouble less.



#### [参考译文]

#### 亲爱的编辑:

难道你们的报纸不能对搭便车的习惯有所作为吗?

不久前,我开车旅行,我数了一下,沿途至少有50个人请求搭便车。其中许多都 是女孩子。

难道她们不知道坐进陌生人驾驶的汽车有多危险吗?她们对司机有多少了解? 他是好人还是坏人?她们一无所知。

这些搭便车的年轻人中可能有很多来自正经人家。难道他们的父母没有告诉过他们这个世界是怎样一个世界吗?我总是教导我的孩子不要和陌生人说话。我从不让他们搭乘不认识的人的车。

现在的犯罪还不够多吗?不要再通过搭便车给自己找麻烦了。另一方面,搭便车也可能引发交通问题。

难道你不觉得我说得对吗?

一位焦虑的祖父

(C)

Mount Everest is the highest mountain in the world. It is 8 848 meters high. Sir Edmund Hillary from New Zealand and Tenzing Norgay from Nepal were the first people ever to climb Mount Everest. They climbed it in 1953. Men from several different countries climbed it after that.

Junko Tabei, a Japanese from Hokkaido, was the first woman to make this difficult climb. A Tokyo company organized the Mount Everest climb in 1975. They chose fifteen women from mountaineering clubs to go to Nepal. The



group climbed for several days. Then there was an avalanche. The heavy ice and snow injured ten of the women. They had to stop climbing. The other five continued. Only Ms Tabei was able to climb the last 70 meters. She was

standing on top of the world.

Ms Tabei was 35 years old at the time. She started climbing mountains in 1960. She is not an ordinary Japanese housewife. Her husband likes to climb mountains, too. But he can't have enough vacation from his work to go with his wife all the time. So he stays home to take care of the house and children.

Ms Tabei earns money for her trips by teaching English and piano to children. She also speaks to groups of people about her mountain climbing.

#### [生词]

#### Nepal n. 尼泊尔

**organize** ν. 组织,安排:We organized a concert in the village hall. 我们在乡村礼堂里组织了一次音乐会。

mountaineer v. 登山,爬山 n. 登山运动员 || mountaineering n. 登山运动: Walking and mountaineering now very popular. 目前,散步和登山运动非常受人欢迎。 avalanche n. 雪崩: Yesterday's avalanche killed a party of skiers. 昨天的雪崩使一群滑雪者丧生。

earn v. 挣(钱): How much do you earn a week? 你一周挣多少钱?

#### 阅读上面的短文,回答问题。

2.	What happened to ten of the women climbers?
3.	Why isn't Ms Tabei an ordinary Japanese housewife?
4.	Why does Ms Tabei's husband stay at home to take care of the house and children?